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Honiton Town Council


Policy Committee


Minutes of the Policy Committee held at the Town Council Offices, New Street, Honiton on the twenty‑seventh day of April 2009

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr V C Whitlock (Chair)
	Cllr Miss V Ash**

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr J P Corke

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr D Foster

	Cllr P J Fleming
	Cllr J P Halse**

	Cllr M J Teare
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan


**  Also District Councillors

112.
Apologies for absence

Apologies had been received from Cllr Coombs(P),Cllr Farnham (P), Cllr Holloway(P),Cllr McGuire(S).

113.   
Declarations of interest in items on the agenda

The following declarations were made:

Cllr Boom – 
Devon Link Up – Personal



Development Trust – Personal

Cllr Ash ‑
Development Trust – Personal

Cllr Teare ‑ 
Development Trust – Personal

Cllr Casson ‑
Development Trust – Personal

Cllr Whitlock ‑ 
Development Trust – Personal 

114.  
 To co‑opt two councillors for St Michael’s ward

The Chairman advised that, despite the call by the public for an election, no candidates had come forward. The Council had therefore been authorised by East Devon District Council to co‑opt two councillors to fill the vacancies in St Michael’s ward. He introduced Mr Mike Allen, who had put himself forward for co‑option. Under the circumstances of no competition being necessary, and Mr Allen being a legitimate candidate, the Council would co‑opt Mr Allen on to the Council without further discussion. He welcomed Mr Allen to the Council and outlined that the decision would have to be ratified by the full Council and then the Clerk would need to register Mr Allen as a Member before he could fully join the Council. The Chairman stressed that there was an urgent need to continue to find an applicant for the other co‑opted vacancy.

Cllr Ash as the Deputy Mayor welcomed Mr Allen and expressed her frustration at the lack of candidates coming forward to serve on the Council. She felt that the Council urgently needed to look again at how it could encourage people to become engaged.

115.
To receive an update on the development of new sports pitches for the town

The Chairman welcomed Mr Bob Buxton and Dr Jeremy Gibson from the Development Trust. Mr Buxton outlined the progress made on the provision of new sports pitches adjacent to the golf club. This 25 acre site was subject to satisfying criteria in a land swap with East Devon District Council. He suggested that the plans be put on public display prior to the Town Council being asked to comment as a consultee to the planning authority and this was agreed – Mr Buxton was asked to let the Clerk have the relevant date as soon as possible so that this could be arranged. The Chairman thanked both Mr Buxton and Dr Gibson for all their hard work in taking forward the provision of new sports pitches.

In response to a query from Cllr Fleming, Mr Buxton confirmed that he had spoken with the Clerk at Offwell Parish Council about the plans.
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Mr Buxton also outlined his new role as the Market Towns representative on the AONB funding project and proposed forming a sub‑committee to look into the possibility of funding a new footpath from Honiton to the new sports pitches. The Chairman welcomed this and advised that the Town Council had already started considering ideas for the funding to benefit the town and that all plans should be submitted under the same scheme. 

116.
To agree proposals to extend Public Speaking at Council meetings

The Clerk had circulated a draft leaflet outlining the regulations concerning public speaking at both planning committee and full Council meetings. Members put forward various amendments and it was agreed that the Clerk would take these into account and have the leaflet printed and distributed.

117.
To receive an update on the Power of Wellbeing and discuss whether the Council wishes to proceed

The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper on the scope of the Power of Wellbeing that was now available to parish and town councils. Following discussion Cllr Boom proposed that the Council move to adopt the Power of Wellbeing and that the Clerk should arrange the relevant training. This was seconded by Cllr Casson and was carried.

118.
To receive an update on the Sustainable Communities Act and discuss how the Council wishes to proceed

The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper on the scope of the Sustainable Communities Act. Members noted the contents and the ways in which the Act could be used by the Town Council in the future.

119.
To review the discussion at the recent Vision meeting and agree outcomes
The Chairman and Clerk had produced a summary of the discussion by Members at the recent meeting to discuss the vision and priorities of the Council. Cllr Ash suggested that the Council needed to produce an overriding statement as an introduction that would outline the role and priorities of the Council.

Members discussed amendments and additions that needed to be taken into account and the Chairman asked all Councillors to complete proformas provided and return them to the Clerk, outlining priorities and budgets for the short and medium term in respect of all their areas of responsibility. These would be considered along with a draft marketing strategy at the June Policy committee meeting.

Cllr Howard left the meeting  

120.
To discuss the further consultation paper on boundary change and to agree any response from the Town Council

Members had reviewed the further consultation paper and agreed that their position had not changed since their previous submission to the boundary committee.

121.
To agree additional staffing for the Town Council

The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper setting out the need for additional staffing. It was noted that the current accommodation was not sufficient to increase levels of staffing and that minor alterations would be necessary, at a cost of £4,500‑£5,000, to achieve more space.

Cllr Ash expressed her concern about spending money to improve a building that had limited future use in the light of the community complex development and Cllr Halse suggested that the Council should engage consultants to take on the additional workload rather than employ additional staff. Cllr Boom queried whether the disabled access could be improved at the same time as the building works being carried out.

Cllr Teare proposed that 

a)
Mrs Batty’s hours be increased to 10 a week

b)
A new member of staff be recruited as a planning clerk for 10 hours a week

c)
The associated maximum costs of £6,890 be approved

d)
The current Town Council accommodation be extended in line with the Clerk’s proposals at a maximum cost of £5,000 and subject to agreement by East Devon District Council as the landlord
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This was seconded by Cllr Morgan and was carried.

122.
To review the Council’s banking arrangements

Following the discussion at the February Policy committee meeting, the Clerk had investigated alternative banking arrangements available and had circulated a briefing paper.  It was noted that the current arrangements gave the Council the best interest rates but it was felt that in the current economic climate the Council needed to spread its risk.

Cllr Fleming proposed that the Clerk take action to spread the Council’s financial risk by opening an account with the Abbey bank. This was seconded by Cllr Corke and was carried.

123.
To discuss the Town Council’s relationship with Devon Link Up

Cllr Boom outlined the project being led by Devon Link Up to support the Devon County Council funded parliament of people with learning difficulties. This had been particularly successful in East Devon and many of the elected MPs lived in Honiton. He proposed that a meeting be organised between Devon Link Up and the Council to find the best way forward for the Town Council to support this initiative. This was seconded by Cllr Ash and was carried.

Members to be involved in the meeting were agreed to be Cllrs Boom, Fleming, Foster and Morgan.

124.
To approve the Town Council’s policies on Equal Opportunities and CCTv and the Environmental Policy Statement

Members reviewed the draft policies and statement produced by the Clerk. Cllr Casson proposed that these be adopted. This was seconded by Cllr Teare and was carried.

125.
To approve a budget for replacement office equipment

The Chairman advised Members that an additional item was proposed due to the urgency of the situation regarding the replacement of a computer for the assistant clerks’ office. Members agreed to accept the additional item.

Cllr Casson proposed that the Clerk be given a budget of a maximum of £600 to purchase a replacement computer for the assistant clerks’ office. This was seconded by Cllr Ash and was carried.

126.  
The meeting went into a Part 2 session to discuss matters of a confidential nature (review of salaries of the Town Council staff). The press and public were asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the confidential nature of the business to be transacted.

127.
The Chair closed the meeting at 8.50pm. 

Signed Chair 
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